B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

A6 TOWNS FORUM

8th February 2012
Present: 
Councillor Jan Smith (KBC/BLTC) (Chair)

Councillor Allan Matthews (DTC) (Deputy Chair)

Councillor Christopher Groome (NCC/BLTC)

Councillor Ruth Groome (KBC/BLTC)



Councillor Ian Jelley (KBC/RTC)

Councillor Alan Mills (KBC/RTC)


Councillor Alan Pote (NCC)


Councillor Mike Tebbutt (KBC/DTC)
 
Councillor David Soans (KBC/DTC)


Councillor Derek Zanger (KBC/BLTC)

Councillor Christopher Lamb (KBC/BSPC)


 

Also Present:
Martin Hammond (Kettering Borough Council)

Sgt Wayne Preece (Northants Police)  


Dean Mitchell (Kettering Borough Council)

Shaun Birdsall (Kettering Borough Council)

Rachel Paling (Committee Administrator - KBC)

11.A6TF.49
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Mark Dearing, Reg Barby, David Jones, Russell Roberts, June Derbyshire, Neil Matthew, Roger Knight and Sally Hogston.
11.A6TF.50
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 9th November 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
11.A6TF.51
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

None
11.A6TF.52
MEMBERS OF PUBLIC PRESENT WHO REQUEST RIGHT TO SPEAK

None
11.A6TF.53
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
11.A6TF.54
POLICE STATISTICS & COMMUNITY SAFETY

Sgt Wayne Preece was welcomed to the meeting.  He outlined the statistics and drew particular attention to the following:

CRIME FIGURES

Burton Latimer

Overall figures were showing an increase of 41%.  The highest increases were in Violence, Theft/Handling, Criminal Damage and Theft from Motor Vehicles.
Barton Seagrave
The overall figures were showing a decrease of 4%.

Rothwell
The overall figures showed an increase in crimes of 21%.  Burglary other was up by 32 crimes, Theft/Handling up by 21 crimes, Burglary Dwelling up by 12 crimes and Violence up by 12 crimes.
It was reported that three known suspects had been arrested and charged for theft of scrap metal.

Desborough
There was a reduction of 58 crimes which showed an overall decrease of 14%.
ASB FIGURES

Burton Latimer

Overall figures showed a decrease of 18%, however there were increases for Noise and Neighbour issues.

Barton Seagrave
The overall figures showed a decrease of 28%.
Rothwell
There was an overall reduction of 4% although there were increases in Nuisance/Malicious Comms, Neighbours and Noise. 

Desborough

A significant reduction of 193 incidents had seen the overall figure decrease by 33%.


It was noted that High Impact days had been conducted through the four towns tackling road safety and vehicle winter checks.


Cllr Tebbutt reported that prizes for the Young Detectives scheme had been presented recently at Havelock Primary School in Desborough, and thanks were given to Sgt Preece and colleagues for the success of the scheme.

It was noted that white street lights needed to be installed to improve night-time CCTV pictures.
11.A6TF.55
GP COMMISSIONING
Shaun Birdsall from the Community Services Department attended the meeting to outline the national, regional and local changes in public health and how it would affect the borough of Kettering.     

It was noted that a new County Public Health and Wellbeing Board would be statutorily responsible for public health functions from April 2013.  


The Board was to meet in March 2012 and would be discussing the development of a Health and Wellbeing Strategy for 2012/13 which would try to identify the key priorities that would be addressed to improve health and wellbeing.  Dr. Raf Poggi, Kettering GP Locality Chair was the Kettering representative.

It was noted that the Neighbourhood & Communities Panel was to be replaced with a Kettering Health & Wellbeing Partnership.  Key partners had been identified and would consist of Kettering General Hospital, Northamptonshire LINk and East Midlands Ambulance Service.  Priorities were yet to be set for this group.


It was expected that there would be input from the public as part of the Engagement Strategy. 


It was noted that the County Public Health & Wellbeing Board was made up of two or three members from the Northamptonshire County Council, one from District & Borough Councils with two officers representing Housing and Mental Health Services, and also statutory officers.

It was noted that Northamptonshire LINk would collate data which would then be reported back to Local Authorities and forwarded to Forums.  The data would be specific to each GP practice area from April 2013.


The scrutiny of GPs and practices, which was a statutory responsibility, would sit with the County Public Health & Wellbeing Board.


In relation to the ‘Children in Poverty’ indicator, it was requested that the true definition was obtained on what situations would come under this.

The Nene Commissioning were requested to attend the next forum meeting.  The forum members wished for the following information to be supplied:-

· Would there be a Patient Liaison service?
· Would there be a panel to consider treatments that were not available on NHS?
· Would Nene Commissioning be looking at the quantity of GPs required as well as the quality of them?
11.A6TF.56
BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2012/13

Dean Mitchell from the Finance department attended the meeting to outline the report and highlight key issues to enable the Forum to submit comments back to the Executive Committee.

It was noted that £1.9million of savings had been delivered for 2011/12 and that a further £750,000 was projected of underspend which would be reserved for post April 2013.


In 2012/13, £1.3million of savings were required.


Councillor Soans reported that Town and Parish Council grants had been reduced and were at a stage where they could not meet statutory obligations which would mean some would have to precept. It was requested that maybe a small percentage of the savings be returned to Town & Parish Councils for their grants in 2013/14.

It was noted that parking charges were increasing and that the car parks were less used which could force people to use other towns for shopping.


It was explained that the financial achievements and lack of redundancies had been achieved due to:
· Re-structuring services from staff suggestions

· Flexible working staff

· Implemented improvements straight away rather than wait


Concerns were raised in relation to the speed of which planning applications were processed.  It was explained that often it was the consultees that caused delays and frustration on applications.  Kettering had a net growth in jobs compared to other local towns.

It was then agreed that the following comments be submitted to the Executive:


RESOLVED
· In view of the under-spend achieved, could a small  percentage of savings be returned to the Town & Parish Councils in their grants for 2013/14, as appreciated it was too late for 2012/13.

· Consideration should be given to the level of parking charges; charges were now at a level which was discouraging usage.
· In respect of the processing of planning applications, more attention needed to be given to fast forwarding these where they created jobs and the Borough Council should devote more resources to moving applications along, and encourage statutory consultees to do the same.

· Overall they were impressed with the achievements of the Council in the amount and way the savings had been made.

11.A6TF.57
PUBLIC TOILETS


This item was to be discussed at the Executive on 15th February 2012.


It was noted that Burton Latimer Town Council wished for any facilities provided, to be in a controlled environment. 


It was noted that Rothwell Town Council were in support of keeping their toilet facilities and that Cllr Pote was to offer £1,000 from his Empowerment Fund to help with running costs.

11.A6TF.58
SITE SPECIFIC PROPOSALS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT 

The forum was advised that there was to be a combined meeting of all forums on 5th March 2012 to make members aware of the forthcoming Site Specific Proposals Local Development Document (LDD) – Options consultation.  All parishes were urged to attend.

Members were also welcomed to the Planning Policy meeting on 22nd February 2012.
11.A6TF.59
NEWSROUND

Burton Latimer

There were numerous roadworks being carried out in the town which was causing chaos and queues.

Rothwell

There was to be a Summer Party in the Park on June 4th to celebrate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.


Desborough

There was to be a Gala night on 11th February.  It was noted that the Ritz Ballroom had re-opened after a £1million re-furbishment.
11.A6TF.60
TOWN/RURAL FORUM FEEDBACK

None
11.A6TF.61
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

· GP Commissioning (inc East Mids Ambulance Service) 
11.A6TF.62
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

None
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.50 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair

rap
A6 Towns Forum No. 

(08.02.12)

